

# **DUPONT CIRCLE** ADVISORY NEIGHBORHOOD COMMISSION 2B

P.O. Box 33224

Washington, DC 20033

Telephone: (202) 82 ANC 2B Fax: (202) 822-6223



#### Letters

To: Public Space Commission

Re: Prego 2 Go, Planet Fred, Starbucks, Soho Coffee and Tea

Randy's Cafe

To: ABC Board

Re: Jewish Community Center

Re: Support for various liquor license renewals

To: Councilmember Dave Clarke

Re: Bill 11-505, reschedule hearing

To: Councilmember Jack Evans

Re: Bill 11-505

To: Financial Responsibility Management Assistance Authority

(D.C. Control Board)

Re: Firing of School Board Superintendent

Minutes of the November 13, 1996 public meeting of Advisory Neighborhood Commission 2B (ANC 2B)

Dr. Fernandez opened the meeting at 7:35pm. Commissioners Jackson, Heller, and Haransky were present.

The Minutes of the October 9 meeting and ANC 2B were approved. Mr. Haransky abstained.

# ANNOUNCEMENT

02

Dr. Fernandez told the audience that the ANC 2B had moved to a new location at 1522 Conn. Ave. He said the rent agreement was with Riggs National Bank.

# POLICE CRIME REPORT

Sergeant Sickon of the Third District gave the crime statistics.

Officer Haransak of the Park Police said he was unable to give

1

the statistics as their computer crashed. He said that due to illness and injuries of officers of the Park Police there was at present no officer available to patrol Dupont Circle Park, but he hopes to have an officer back during the Christmas season. He said the plain clothes operation is intact and operating. He said that the Park police had apprehended a juvenile, a ward of the court from Philadelphia, who has confessed to some of the recent assaults under the bridge near P Street Beach. He said the Corporation Council has pressed charges on the assaults the youth has confessed to.

Mr. Heller said at the last ANC meeting the Park Police said they had no knowledge of a series of assaults which had occurred in Dupont Circle and the Washington Post reported these crimes the next day. Mr. Heller asked Lt. Haransak to please explain this. Lt. Haransak said the incidents in question had gone back to the third week in August. At the time the presentation was given to the ANC no connection between the attacks had been established which would constitute a pattern.

Captain Cockett of the Second District gave the crime statistics. She said that although the Washington Post had reported there were nine shotgun holdups the figure of the related crimes is actually seven and that information about the holdups was given to the public to alert them to the danger. She said it is often difficult to establish a pattern in a series of crimes. She said a vehicle used in a car jacking had been impounded, and it matches the description of the vehicle used in the shot gun robberies. She said there had been no arrests but the police had warrants out for the suspects and they expected a break in the case very soon. Captain Cockett said 2D had asked Commander Soulsby for a special holiday detail between November 30 and December 21. A resident asked about a holdup with a pistol in the Kalorama area. Captain Cockett said the crimes were unrelated.

Dr. Fernandez asked Captain Cockett if she would ask about the possibility of establishing a gun recovery unit in Sector One. He said that the 2nd District was the only district in the city that did not have a gun recovery unit. Captain Cockett said that 2D was the only area in the city that didn't have red zones (drug markets). She said she would ask Inspector Barnes about deploying a unit. Dr. Fernandez said if Sector One has the same problems as the Third District then maybe it should be part of the Third District.

Karen Ruffin, the office coordinator for ANC 2B, asked Captain Cockett if there was anything that could be done for citizens who call the police when they are being harassed. Ms. Ruffin suggested the police could give referrals if they themselves are unable to intervene. Captain Cockett agreed that police personnel needs to be made aware of what to do in this circumstance.

#### OPEN FORUM

Mrs. Young, a resident, passed out flyers which asked residents to ask City Council members to vote against Bill 11-505 (a bill designed to benefit H.H. Leonards. Pam Taylor, a resident of Kalorama and former Commissioner, urged residents to respond to this issue. She said she did not know who had posted signs all over Councilman Evans property, but that as a member of DCCA she knew DCCA did not approve of this tactic.

Dr. Fernandez asked Michelle Sedgewick of Jack Evans office what the status of Bill 11-505 was. Ms. Sedgewick said it had passed the first reading and would have its second vote December 3rd, and if it passes it will go to the Mayor and then to congress. Dr. Fernandez said the bill was unanimously opposed by ANC 2B, DCCA, RAC, and other civic organizations and other ANCs in the A resident asked Michelle Sedgewick why Jack Evans had changed his vote on the bill, and now favored it. Ms. Sedgewick said she didn't wish to comment on anything to do with H.H. Leonards. Dr. Fernandez asked Ms. Sedgewick the same question. Ms. Sedgewick said she would be happy to answer any other questions. A resident asked Ms. Sedgewick if Mr. Evans would continue to support the bill. Sedgewick said, to her Ms. knowledge, yes. A resident asked Ms. Sedgewick who in the council voted for the bill. Ms. Sedgewick said Mr. Lightfoot, Mr. Smith and Mr. Chavas. She said she couldn't remember who the fourth vote was from.

A resident said that the liquor store on the corner of 18th and T Streets had been bought by Lauriol Plaza. She said she hoped there would be ample time to review any of the plans they had for the property. Mr. Haransky said the change was of concern to the neighbors. He said there was an article in the Intowner newspaper that residents might want to read.

A resident of the Stonesdale Condo (16th and Church Streets) said that since there had been construction going on in her block parking had become impossible. Mr. Jackson said he had looked into that problem and that the city was under no obligation to notify residents of impending restricted parking. The resident suggested that to provide some relief the street sweeping restrictions could be lifted while the construction is under way. Dr. Fernandez asked Mr. Jackson to look into possible solutions to this problem.

Ms. Ruffin, ANC 2B office coordinator, reported that an Inspector from the Department of Public Works had asked her to inform the residents and Commission of more effective ways to deal with problems of rats in the Dupont Circle area.

Ms. Michelle Sedgewick of Jack Evans office said that there was no report from Mr. Evan's office, but she would be happy to answer any questions that did not have to do with H.H. Leonard. Ms. Shannon,

a resident, asked Ms. Sedgewick why Mr. Evans was supporting bill 11-505. Ms. Taylor, a resident, told Ms. Sedgewick that the audience had questions about Mr. Evan's position on this bill, and would continue to ask questions about it. Ms. Sedgewick did not respond. Dr. Fernandez said he did not understand why Mr. Evans changed his vote.

# MOTION

Dr. Fernandez moved and Mr. Jackson seconded that ANC 2B invite Mr. Evans to the December 11 meeting of ANC 2B to explain his position on Bill 11-505. The motion passed unanimously.

#### MOTION

Dr. Fernandez moved and Mr. Jackson seconded that ANC 2B request Councilmember David Clarke postpone the hearing date for Bill 11-505 until after the December 11 meeting of the ANC 2B where the commissioner and residents would have had an opportunity to hear from Mr. Evans. The motion passed unanimously.

# **ISSUES**

Mr. Jackson introduced the issue of the homeless in Dupont He said he had attended a D.C. MAP meeting where the problem of people sleeping and relieving themselves in the stairwells of the now closed Dupont Down Under was discussed. He said he also attended a community meeting at the Church of the Pilgrims addressing the issue of the homeless. Mr. Jackson said he had invited representatives of the Church of the Pilgrims and Foundry Methodist Church to present their views and the work they are doing with the homeless. Margery Schulson of the Stonesdale Condominium Association said that initially when Foundry Church had built a box for the homeless to store their possessions the neighbors were happy to see this gesture. She said that the block had only two or three homeless persons on a regular basis and they did not present any problems. She said since that time squatters have moved into a vacant office building and have chased the other street people away. She said the squatters are a problem. A man who squats at the building beats up a woman who screams for help. She said the streets and alleys are littered with debris including hypodermic needles, rubbers, and that the homeless defecate and urinate in the alleys and in peoples yards. She said she had found a briefcase in an alley that turned out to She said that neighbors have attempted to have been stolen. communicate this problem to the owners of the vacant office building but have had no response. Karen Rosenthal, a resident, said she has seen the same people panhandling for the three years that she has been living on P Street. Ms. Blum, owner of Soho Tea and Coffee, said she has seen the same thing. She said the large numbers of homeless who congregate on P Street and panhandle are a

nuisance and health hazard. The manager of the Fireplace Restaurant on P Street suggested that P Street Beach be closed. A resident said the aggressiveness of the panhandlers frightened the tourists. A police officer said that if a streetperson doesn't touch or threaten someone there is not much they can do.

Dr. Phil Wogaman said since he has been there have been homeless on the porch of Foundry Methodist Church (Foundry). He said that Foundry has been a part of the community since 1904, and they were deeply committed to problems of the community, and helping make it safe and clean.

Reverend Linda Kaufman, Minister of Missions (Foundry), said that she and her church were struggling to find a solution to the problem of the homeless. She said the church is setting rules and enforcing them. We try to offer as a church community a sense of hospitality. A resident suggested the church let the homeless in at night. Rev. Kaufman said that Foundry was considering that for the winter. Ms. Shannon, a resident, said that the neighborhoods perception of the church is that they encourage the homeless to stay on the steps of the church and the homeless migrate to other stoops. She said that if the church wants to care for the homeless in this way they should admit them into the church. said a friend of his was mugged, and the mugger was later found on the steps of the church carrying the same stick he had used in the Rev. Kaufman said she agreed with the residents and Foundry was looking at alternatives, because if the church just makes the homeless move they just go somewhere else. A resident said one of the problems is that not all the homeless are seeking shelter, that some of them are not mentally well. Rev. Kaufman said yes, there was an aggressive person.

Pastor Mary Spears of Church of the Pilgrims (Pilgrims) seconded all that had been said. She said that the Church has always been a safe place for the helpless, that this is a long tradition. He said that Pilgrims is one of the few places that has a feeding program on Sunday. She said that there is a perception that because Pilgrim feeds people it attracts them, but that street people have their own beat. She said that a recent meeting the church had with neighbors was very helpful in providing and exchanging information. She said the neighbors and tourists are people with disposable income and are a good target to guilt. said that there was a vast difference between individual street people, but that the longer they lived on the street the worse they She said along with the feeding program Pilgrims has a rotating shelter (shared with other churches). She said the people that are admitted to the shelter are carefully screened. She said Pilgrims was fortunate because they shared a social worker with other churches. She said the problem is not going to go away, and is part of city living. Dr. Fernandez asked what residents should do to keep panhandlers from harassing passerbys. Rev. Spears said there is no one solution, people need a place to stay, as they will

just move and be a problem elsewhere. She said many of the street people are deeply troubled, 30% are war veterans. She asked if the ANC can be a catalyst and provide a study. Rev. Spears said that it is hard to know if people who are dealing drugs are the same ones that are sleeping on the property of Pilgrims. Dr. Fernandez said that the police had advised residents not give any money to panhandlers. Rev. Kaufman said that she suggests that residents give panhandlers cards advising them where they can get help. Rev. Kaufman said street people are human beings with needs, who are not competent to handle their needs. She said it is the mission of the church to help them meet their needs. A resident suggested that they be given a structure with rules, and if they break the rules, or have to be arrested then they should have to leave. A resident said an effort should be made to organize and not give money. resident suggested that merchants have donation boxes for the homeless in their establishments. Mr. Jim McGlade, of D.C. MAP said he would bring this up at the next D.C. MAP meeting.

Mr. Wogaman of Foundry said that the city had lost 8.4 million dollars in emergency funds because they did not keep their commitment of 14 million dollars in order to keep their HUD grant money.

Pastor Spears of Pilgrim said that the police have been helpful and cooperative. She said the news of arrests gets around the homeless community. She said that some of her staff is afraid of retribution. Mr. Jackson said he would like to meet with people to discuss this issue further. Mr. Heller said in reference to a vacant house at 1513 16th Street it is possible Mr. Delgado could be called upon to help with getting the place boarded up. (Mr. Jackson met briefly with interested persons to schedule a meeting to continue discussion).

Mr. Doug Rosen, District Manager of Starbucks said he was interested in getting resident support for a proposed use of outdoor space for a cafe. He said the cafe would have 16 seats, would be on the R Street side of Starbucks, and would be unenclosed. He said it would be self service except there would be service persons to clean up the area. He said the hours of operation would be from 6:30am until 11 or 12 at night. McGlade, of D.C. MAP said that as a business owner he thought Starbucks did a terrible job of training staff to clean up and contain the litter from their establishment. Mr. Rosen from Starbucks said he apologized for the problems in the past. He said that Starbucks had an inside trash room and a trash brigade to help monitor the trash for a radius of two blocks. He said he is doing his best to help his staff understand the importance of the clean up efforts. Mr. Fasano, a resident said that Starbucks would need a full-time wait person assigned to the area. He said that fast food places had problems with trash. He asked if Starbucks planned to have a full-time staff person in the outdoor area. Mr. Rosen said yes if that was a requirement for approval. Dr. Fernandez

asked Mr. Rosen how long he had been at that Starbucks. Mr. Rosen said two years. A resident said that Starbucks is short staffed. Mr. Rosen said staffing is a problem. He said that Starbucks has about 2,000 transactions a day and is recruiting, but it is difficult. Gretchen Wolmouth, a manager for Starbucks, said that although they are short-staffed they are increasing their efforts to clean up outside. She said she thinks the outdoor area would be wonderful in the summer. Mr. Rosen said he proposes attending ANC meetings to address resident concerns. Ms. Shannon, a resident, said meetings aren't important, that keeping the trash picked up from 2,000 transactions is. She said that Starbucks has to have appropriate staff to deal with the problems that they generate. She said that Starbucks should not be understaffed. Dr. Fernandez said he was opposed to the issuance of a public space permit for the Starbucks at Connecticut and R Street.

MOTION

Dr. Fernandez moved and Mr. Haransky seconded a letter be sent to the Public Space Commission stating that ANC 2B urges Starbucks 1700 Connecticut Avenue to withdraw their application for the use of public space. Further, that if Starbucks doesn't withdraw their application, ANC 2B opposes the issuance of this license on the grounds of the improper management of trash generated by this establishment and inadequate staff to deal with the problem. The motion passed 3-1. Mr. Heller opposed.

Dr. Fernandez suggested that the issue be further explored by the incoming commissioners in January. Mr. Heller said he would prefer pursuing a Voluntary Agreement, rather than this hostile approach.

3. Christine Cernes, owner/manager of Planet Fred, said two years ago Planet Fred was granted a temporary license by the Public Space Commission (PSC). She said they re-applied when Mr. Downing of the PSC said that Planet Fred was not in compliance and the paper work for the use of outdoor space had been lost. She said they were issued a temporary license in May 1996. She said the current application has the specifications and that they are in compliance. She said the patio closes at 11:30pm and serves food until 9:00pm. She said that Planet Fred is not in a residential neighborhood. A resident said that from his observations Planet Fred is very well run.

# MOTION

Dr. Fernandez moved and Mr. Haransky seconded support for the application for use of public space by Planet Fred, Connecticut Avenue. The Motion passed unanimously.

4. Ms. Blum of Soho Coffee and Tea said she wanted to present an application for the use of public space. She said she is the owner and manager. She said she has owned the establishment since July

1995. She said she'd like to have an outdoor patio with 22 seats. She said that she would install planters to beautify the area, and would be using glass top tables. She said the cafe would open at 6:30am and close at 11:00pm on weekdays and midnight on weekends. Dr. Fernandez said that he assumed there would be no music. Ms. Blum said that was the case. A resident asked how it was that Ms. Blum had two tables outside for two years. Ms. Blum said the tables were not on public space. Dr. Fernandez asked why Ms. Blum was not wrapping the cafe around onto the other side of the restaurant Ms. Blum said that it would be too close to the Metro vents, would only give space for two seat tables, and be hard to monitor. A resident said that he felt Soho was a good neighbor and a well run establishment. Mr. Heller asked if the opening hours could be 7:30am rather than 6:30. Ms. Blum said that would be fine.

# MOTION

Dr. Fernandez moved and Mr. Jackson seconded ANC 2B support the application for use of public space by Soho Coffee and Tea, 2150 P Street with hours of operation to be 7:30am until 11:00pm on weekdays and midnight on weekends. The motion passed unanimously.

5. Mr. Frank Cooper of Randy's Cafe - 1517 17th Street said that Randy's was applying for a use of public space permit to open an outdoor cafe. He said that Randy's had always attempted to cooperate with the neighborhood. He said he thought an outdoor cafe at Randy's would help solve problems of loitering, and that he would actively pursue problems with graffiti. He said that Randy's advertising was local and that his patrons walked to the restaurant, and didn't create parking problems. He said he was aware of the problems of their expansion into the outside and the neighboring handicap ramp. He said he would conform to ADA standards and do whatever modifications were necessary to be within Dr. Fernandez said that he was very concerned about this and preferred plan B on the drawings (of the proposed plans) for this reason. A resident of the Copley Plaza Condominium said that there would be a total of 36 seats on the strip along with the ones already at Pop Stop. He said he was concerned with issues of noise, loitering, and parking in the area as a result of the proposed additional outdoor seating on this strip. He said the proposed patio meant an increase of 75% in outdoor seating over the restaurant's current capacity. Mr. Cooper said that Randy's doesn't serve alcohol and is strictly a dining operation. A resident said the plans were only 6' from a treebox. wasn't opposed to the cafe, but was opposed to the patio extending that far. Dr. Fernandez said that in order to be in compliance with existing codes a patio had to be 10' from any structure. resident said there is already a lot of seating on public space. Mr. Cooper said that Randy's is in compliance with guidelines. A resident said Randy's has represented good growth. A resident said he liked what Randy's had done with their building. Mr. Fasano, a

resident, said that 57% of the frontage on 17th street was restaurants. He said there needs to be more balance with other types of retail operations. He said that now that there are so many cafes there needs to be better clearance for pedestrians. Mr. Cooper said that Randy's is in compliance, that the drawings for the proposed cafe is taken from the ADA book. Mr. Fasano said there has been a 70% increase (in restaurants) in the past 10 Mr. Cooper said that Gallery 2000, which is not a restaurant, draws street traffic. A resident said that the quality of life has improved because of businesses. He said that because of the outdoor cafes there is less loitering. He said that if the plans don't meet standards, then they will have to be changed to comply. Ms. Shannon said there were too many tables for the space. Mr. Cooper said they won't use all the tables. Ms. Shannon said the PSC won't approve, that Randy's needs to modify the plan. resident said the plans look as if the patio would be an obstruction. Ms. Fran Carey, newly elected ANC Commissioner, said that it looked like a good job, but that would Randy's consider making more space for walkways. A resident said that 36 seats is a lot. Dr. Fernandez asked if Randy's would table for a month to clarify the plan for modification of the ramp and the necessary 10' clearance (from the treebox). Mr. Jennings, a resident, said he found it admirable that Randy's operated and didn't serve alcohol. Mr. Cooper said that not having alcohol has actually been a plus rather than a drawback. He said there are people that would rather be there because there is no alcohol, and that he "has no aspiration to serve alcohol". Mr. Mark Richards, a resident, said that communities shouldn't divide over issues, that it was better He said that Randy's is willing to address to address them. issues. Dr. Fernandez read the Voluntary Agreement ANC 2B is proposing with Randy's. Mr. Haransky said he thought that Randy's needed to use plan B, delete 4 tables, and comply with 10' clearance from the lightpost.

MOTION

Dr. Fernandez moved and Mr. Haransky seconded ANC 2B support the Public Space Application for Randy's Cafe, 1517 17th Street with the understanding that (1) The signed Voluntary Agreement is attached to the application for use of public space, (2) that any modifications affecting the handicapped access ramp on the adjacent property meet ADA standards (the railing around the patio at Randy's be modified to provide clearance) (3) that clearance on the Western portion of the patio be at least 10' from obstruction (from lightpost), and (4) seating be limited to 28 seats. The motion passed unanimously.

6. Mike Frenack of Prego 2 Go, 21st and P Streets introduced their request for use of public space for an sidewalk cafe. He said it would have 8 tables, each seating 3 out from 11am until 9pm. He said these tables would be stored inside the restaurant at night. He said one employee is designated for both inside and outside

clean-up, and all plans were designed to comply with public space regulations and ANC 2B guidelines. A resident said that Prego has always been a very good neighbor. Mr. Heller asked if Mr. Frenack could stay after the vote.

MOTION

Dr. Fernandez moved and Mr. Heller seconded support for Prego 2 Go, address. The motion passed unanimously.

7. Mr. Matt Watson of the D.C. Jewish Community Center (JCC) said that they had applied for a 'DR' license and were asking the ANC for support. He said the JCC wished to serve wine and beer as an adjunct to entertainment events. He said the JCC sponsors three theater productions a year and they each run a total of two weeks. He said the JCC has a small cafe where they would be serving light He said they have a social hall that seats 140 people, and would be serving catered dinners for organizational events. said that if admission is charged the JCC is required to have an ABC license to serve alcohol. Mr. Jackson read the terms of the pending Voluntary Agreement ANC 2B will have with JCC. Dr. Fernandez asked the seating capacity of the theater. Mr. Watson said it is 250. Dr. Fernandez said that it was possible then for the JCC to have as many as 450 people in the building at one time. Mr. Watson said that was theoretically possible, but unlikely. Mr. Watson said the JCC would be closed on Fridays, and reopen on Saturday afternoon providing relief at an otherwise busy time. Dr. Fernandez said in that JCC is not primarily a neighborhood organization it could conceivable have an adverse impact on the neighborhood in terms of parking. Mr. Watson said the JCC was going to encourage people attending events to use the Metro, and that valet parking would be available. Ms. Pam Taylor said the inclusion of the serving of alcohol sets a precedent. A resident said that in that JCC is a non-profit organization it sets no precedent for business.

MOTION

Mr. Jackson moved and Mr. Heller seconded ANC 2B support the Jewish Community Center's - 16th and Q Streets application for a Class 'DR' liquor license upon the signing of the prepared Voluntary Agreement. The motion passed 3-0-1. Dr. Fernandez abstained.

8. Mr. Heller read the list of pending liquor license renewal applications.

A resident asked why JR's did not press charges against persons putting graffiti on their building. Mr. Eric Little of JR's said the police advised them against it and said that to avoid retaliation they would handle it. Dr. Fernandez said he had been advised to prosecute and urged people to follow that advise.

MOTION

Mr. Heller moved and Mr. Haransky seconded support for the list of applicants for renewals of liquor licenses. the motion passed 3-0-1. (Who abstained). Dr. Fernandez cited JR's contributions to the neighborhood, and commended Mr. Little on his efforts.

# 9. MOTION

Mr. Heller moved and Dr. Fernandez seconded that a letter be sent to the ABC Board asking them to coordinate their dates with the dates of the ANC 2B meetings. The motion passed unanimously.

# COMMISSIONER REPORTS

Mr. Haransky said the reason that street repairs are often delayed on streets such as T Street where major utility upgrades were made was the district did not have the money.

Mr. Heller asked that a letter be sent to Inspector Sonia Proctor commending her on her efforts during the 17th Street Halloween Celebration.

# MOTION

Mr. Heller moved and Dr. Fernandez seconded a letter of commendation be sent to Inspector Sonia Proctor of the Third District commending her on the efforts of the Third District during the 17th Street Halloween Celebration. The motion passed unanimously.

# MOTION

Mr. Heller moved and Mr. Haransky seconded a letter be sent to the Department of Public Works urging them to give priority to New Hampshire Avenue between U Street and Dupont Circle, 17th Street between Mass. Ave. and U Street, and 18th Street between Mass. Ave. and U Street for emergency snow removal. Because these streets were not properly plowed or treated during snow emergencies last year it caused problems with the flow of traffic. The motion passed unanimously.

#### MOTION

Dr. Fernandez moved and Mr. Heller seconded a donation be given to St. Thomas Parish in the amount of \$750 for the use of meeting space in 1996. The motion passed unanimously.

Dr. Fernandez reported that he had been appointed by the Mayor to be a member of the panel of Schools 2,000, an organization devoted to helping improve the public schools.

MOTION

Dr. Fernandez moved and Mr. Haransky seconded ANC 2B send a letter to the Financial Responsibility

Management Assistance Authority expressing ANC 2B's support for the Board's action in removing the Superintendent of Schools for the District of Columbia. The motion passed unanimously.

The meeting adjourned at 11:30p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Donald Jackson, Secretary ANC 2B



# DUPONT CIRCLE ADVISORY NEIGHBORHOOD COMMISSION 2B

P.O. Box 33224

Washington, DC 20033

Telephone: (202) 82 ANC 2B

Fax: (202) 822-6223



November 14, 1996

Ms. Barbara Smith Chair D.C. Alcoholic Beverage Control Board 614 H Street, N.W., Room 807 Washington, D.C. 20001

RE: Reissuance of Renewal Liquor Licenses for the Listed Establishments as Follows

Dear Ms. Smith:

Dupont Circle Advisory Neighborhood Commission 2B (ANC 2B) unanimously approves the following applications.

Appl.N	Applicant	Class
8071 8890 9315 10819 10729 4475	Brickskeller Fireplace Fraternity House Badlands Planet Fred JR's Bar and Grill	CT CR CT CT CT
8811 252	D.C. Cafe Circle Bar Mr. P's	DR CT CT

Thank you for considering our views.

Henry Fernandez

Chair

Dupont Circle ANC 2B

02

01 Brad Haransky

Vice-Chair